FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 2000/ENVIRONMENTAL INFORMATION REGULATIONS 2004 
Your request for information has now been considered and the Council’s response to your questions is shown below.

You asked:
I am writing to request information under the Freedom of Information Act 2000. Please provide the following information regarding dark kitchens (also known as ghost kitchens, cloud kitchens, or delivery-only restaurants) in your jurisdiction:

1. The total number of registered dark kitchens operating in your area for each year from 2019 to present, broken down by year. 

2. The number of reported cases of foodborne illnesses linked to dark kitchens for each year from 2019 to present.

3. The number of enforcement notices issued to dark kitchens for each year from 2019 to present.

4. Details of these enforcement notices, including:
a) The nature of the violations
b) The dates of issuance
c) The outcomes of these notices (e.g., resolved, ongoing, closures)

We don’t identify whether food establishments are dark kitchens on our database as it is not one of the descriptors used when food establishments register with local authorities. Therefore, we cannot easily identify which businesses are dark kitchens in order to provide the information requested. 

Section 12 of the Act makes provision for public authorities to refuse requests for information where the cost of dealing with them would exceed the appropriate limit, which for local government is set at £450. This represents the estimated cost of one person spending more than 18 hours in determining whether the department holds the information, locating, retrieving and extracting the information.

Staff would have to review each individual record on our database for any businesses that might potentially be a dark kitchen and look at the information recorded. We have approximately 768 establishment records to review. A number could quickly be dismissed as not being dark kitchens, but, we estimate that half of the records would need a more in-depth check. Allowing 10 minutes to locate and trawl each case file would require more than 60 hours of officer time.  Further investigation would then be needed to establish if enforcement action had been taken etc.
This is therefore a Refusal Notice under section 17.1 of the Freedom of Information Act.

If you would like any help in refining your request, please do not hesitate to contact us.

You may re-use the information under an Open Government Licence.
